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PGH Glass Center 
plans major expansion 
on Penn Ave. corridor

By Joe Reuben Bulletin contributor

ABOVE: The Dilworth School drum corps entertains the crowd during a Nov. 10 ceremony dedicated to the exhibition of new artwork in 
front of 327 N. Negley Ave. Turn to page 12 to learn more about the Negley Rotunda project in Garfield. Photo by Andrew McKeon.

LAWRENCEVILLE ROLLS OUT WELCOME       

MAT FOR ‘SIXTH WARD FLATS’- Page 6 - - Page 10 -
KINGSLEY ASSOC. CHARTING        

GROWTH WITH DEXTER HAIRSTON

Friendship - The Pittsburgh Glass Center 
(PGC) is planning a major expansion to 
its present facility (5472 Penn Ave.) that 
would increase its size to 27,780 sq. ft.

According to Center administrators, this 
proposed expansion would help them bet-
ter accommodate PGC program offerings 
and operational needs for years to come.

In a Nov. 10 meeting hosted online by 
the city planning department, Heather 
McElwee, the center’s executive director, 
and architect Ryan Indovina described a 
project that will involve the extension of 
the building’s second floor over an exist-
ing parking lot, and the addition of a third 
floor over the entire complex.

The Glass Center, which opened in 
Friendship in 2001, promotes the creation 

See Glass Center | page 2

Perspective/Bloomfield – The city has re-
leased few details about the arrest, tasing, 
and subsequent death of a Black man who, 
in October, allegedly took a bicycle from a 
Bloomfield porch on a joyride.

Local activists, family members, and reli-
gious groups are now demanding that the 
city bring the arresting officers to justice.

Some of the more provocative questions 
about the treatment of Jim Rogers, 54, 
have been raised by KDKA-TV, which has 
posted a bystander’s video of the incident 
- filmed as it occurred on Harriet Street in 

Bloomfield on Oct. 13.

In this video [tinyurl.com/RogersTased], 
Rogers can be seen trying to get away 
from a police officer who pursues him 
with a taser. The officer rolls Rogers across 
the street and stands over him. At no time 
does Rogers appear to threaten or push 
back against the officer; audio recordings 
of the incident are not presently available.

Yet it is a second KDKA report [tinyurl.
com/RogersTreatment] that has inspired 
collective action from local church leaders 
and activists. 

Local activists, religious groups
seek justice in Jim Rogers’ death 

By Alan Guenther Bulletin contributor

See Jim Rogers | page 4

ABOVE: Pamela Schön (right), chief operations officer for the Bloomfield-Garfield Corp. 
(BGC), emcees the BGC’s 17th annual luncheon at the Omni William Penn Hotel on Friday, 
Nov. 12. See more event photos on pages 14 & 16. Photo by Lauren Lubarski.
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and sale of studio glass art through a pub-
lic-acccess school, hot and cold glass for-
mation shops, a kiln shop, a gallery area, 
and a retail shop.

McElwee said the planned expansion, es-
timated to cost $13 million, will allow the 
organization to relocate these functions in 
a larger space –better serving the Center’s 
regional audience while also guaranteeing 
a much more visitor-friendly experience.

Roughly one dozen neighbors, including 
representatives from two community or-
ganizations, sat in on the presentation, 
which featured floor plans and elevation 
drawings depicting a dramatically differ-
ent front façade along Penn Avenue.

The Center’s flame studio would remain 
on the first floor of the Center’s existing 
building, along with an expanded retail 
space, an exhibition hall, various storage 
areas, and a visiting artist’s studio.

Hot and cold glass shops would occupy 
spaces on the second and third floors, 
together with a kiln area, several class-
rooms, and staff offices. Outdoor patios 
[overlooking Penn] would be added to the 
second and third floors.

McElwee disclosed that the Center has 

raised over $4 million for the project to 
date, and she anticipates that the remain-
ing funding could be committed from 
various sources by the middle of 2022. 

She also said that, if PGC meets its sched-
uled fundraising goals, construction work 
could begin as early as the fall of 2022.

Following the Center’s presentation, sev-
eral concerns emerged from a discussion 
about the project. Chief among these is 
the impact that a much larger facility will 
have on parking in the blocks surround-
ing the complex.

The Center currently has 13 spaces in its 
adjacent parking lot. The city would nor-
mally require 35 spaces for an expanded 
art facility of this size, but the Center is 
proposing to reduce that number by 10 - 
by simply offering bicycle parking on site. 

This would still leave 12 vehicle parking 
spaces to be found elsewhere along the 
Penn Avenue corridor.

“I don’t believe those spaces are readily 
available on existing streets,” Brian Sulli-
van, a nearby neighbor, commented. “It’s 
entirely possible that when the Center is 
busy on all three levels, the need for addi-
tional parking could be much greater than 

just those dozen spots. We have several 
restaurants, a coffee shop, a health cen-
ter, and an auto repair facility that already 
take up most of what is available in street 
parking both on and off Penn.”

PGC’s executive director said she has been 
reaching out to building owners up and 
down Penn Avenue to secure additional 
parking for the Center, and has not yet 
been able to work out a deal. McElwee 
maintained that she will continue her ef-
forts, and asked for any assistance that 
the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation or 
Friendship Community Group, both of 
which were represented at the meeting, 
could provide.

Several neighbors suggested changes to 
the design of the project, most of which 
centered on the location of PGC’s dump-
sters, which now sit on the alley behind 
the Center, and the placement of a new 
HVAC system on the roof. Mark Min-
nerly, a S. Fairmount St. resident, asked 
McElwee to explore the possibility of 
moving the dumpsters to an enclosure in 
the parking lot, which admittedly would 
require sacrificing a parking space or two.

“From my experience,” he said, “it’s bet-
ter to bring that service to the front of the 

house, particularly if the Center is going 
to cater events on a semi-regular basis.”

With the new HVAC system’s location 
intended to be closer to the rear of the 
facility, some neighbors believe that the 
system’s noise emanating into the residen-
tial district across the alleyway could be 
significant.

Indovina, the architect on the project, as-
sured them that the city’s standards for 
noise levels from equipment operations 
would be met.

One attendee said he hoped to avoid the 
burden of excess HVAC noise that neigh-
bors of the Children’s Home of Pittsburgh 
& Lemieux Family Center (5324 Penn 
Ave.) have reported in recent years.

Most of those in attendance said they 
wanted to see the Center remain on Penn 
Avenue, and were pleased that, rather than 
relocating altogether to a new community, 
PGC chose the expansion option. 

As McElwee and Indovina continue sort-
ing through concerns raised by PGC’s 
neighbors, further discussions will likely 
be scheduled for the weeks leading up to 
a zoning board of adjustment hearing in 
early 2022. 

Glass Center continued from page 1 
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Garfield - The City of Pittsburgh has thousands of vacant lots that could be used for 
a number of things, including your dream green space. Garfield is home to a several 
hundred such lots and, if you have an ideas for a garden or other green areas, please 
consider this an encouragement to adopt a lot.

The Garfield Greenzone is, and will continue to be, a community resource focused 
on environmental justice, health & safety, and the mutual support and joy fostered by 
enjoying natural amenities with your neighbors. In theory, there should be nothing 
stopping people from purchasing these lots. Yet it can take years to navigate the City’s 
process and finally close on an outright purchase. Lot adopters are welcome to use and 
take care of the space; after three years, they will have priority over potential buyers.

Transferring status from “caretaker” to “owner” may require patience, but it yields ac-
cess to a plethora of Pittsburgh’s community-controlled green spaces. Readers who 
already maintain a lot for a community project can learn more at pittsburghpa.gov/
dcp/adopt-a-lot.

Those who are curious about which properties might be available to adopt may reach 
out to Madeline@bloomfield-garfield.org to see how the BGC can support their vision. 
The BGC can help with maintenance, planning, and programming. 
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In this news report, a dispatcher says that 
the police officers requested assistance at 
the scene not for Rogers – but for the of-
ficers themselves. They wanted their uni-
forms to be “decontaminated” of Rogers’ 
blood, a KDKA reporter says.

Apparently, an Emergency Medical Ser-
vices (EMS) vehicle responded to the po-
lice call, stayed for a few minutes, and left.

In an interview with The Bulletin,Tra-
cy Merrick, a member of the Leadership 
Council of the First United Methodist 
Church, says “there are a number of very 
important issues here.”

“One is the fact that the call was made to 
serve the police and paid no attention to 
Jim Rogers,” Merrick said. “In my mind, 
it’s a case of a significant devaluing of Jim 
Rogers and his life, and who he is as a per-
son.”

To demand action from the city, Method-
ists and the Quaker Religious Society of 
Friends are co-sponsoring a vigil at 12:30 
p.m. on Sunday, Dec. 12, at the First Unit-
ed Methodist Church (5401 Centre Ave.). 

According to the KDKA report about 
Rogers’ treatment, he was complaining 
about being hurt. Instead of being taken to 
West Penn hospital, only four blocks from 
where the incident occurred, Rogers was 
placed in the police cruiser. Call logs show 
that at 10:57 a.m., officers began transport-
ing him to the Allegheny County Jail, not 
the hospital.

Minutes later, he went into cardiac arrest. 
But Rogers could not receive treatment be-
cause he was in the police cruiser, not the 
EMS vehicle. Police officers rerouted their 

vehicle to UPMC Mercy Hospital at 1400 
Locust St. - more than 4.4 miles, and 12 
minutes by car, away from where Rogers 
was arrested and tased.

Tanisha Long, founder of the 8,000-mem-
ber movement, Black Lives Matter–Pitts-
burgh & Southwest PA, told The Bulletin
that the treatment of Rogers, who was un-
housed, illustrates how police are not the 
right people to respond to low-level inci-
dents.

“Jim Rogers? I believe they thought that he 
was disposable. I believe they thought that 
no one was going to care,” she said. “This 
man took a bike for a joyride, if we’re being 
honest. That’s not something deserving of 
capital punishment.”

Reform is needed, she said. Different per-
sonnel need to be available to respond to 
cases involving the homeless or people 

with mental illness.

“You wouldn’t have a butcher responding 
to a plastic surgery request,” she said. “You 
have the wrong people responding to these 
calls. For things that require a delicate 
touch, officers have no clue what they’re 
doing. They’re people who are out of their 
depth, with deadly weapons.”

During earlier vigils, in statements posted 
online, Rogers’ cousins and family mem-
bers described him as a talented artist with 
a sense of humor. They fondly recalled a 
family trip with him at Ohiopyle State 
Park, and also asked that the family’s pri-
vacy be respected.

Rogers’ death is being investigated by the 
Allegheny County police department, 
which investigates all cases where people 
die while in Pittsburgh Police custody.

The Allegheny County police department 
has declined to comment on the case while 
the investigation is ongoing. The police 
union, the Pittsburgh Fraternal Order of 
Police, Lodge No. 1, did not return a call 
requesting comment.

Just before Thanksgiving, the Pittsburgh 
Quakers and the First United Method-
ists sent letters to Mayor-Elect Ed Gainey 

and other elected officials, asking that the 
names of the responding officers be re-
leased, and that they face consequences. In 
their letter to Gainey, the Quakers asked 
him to use his “historic victory” to bring 
“greater accountability to the actions of the 
city’s police.”

They requested that the complete police 
body camera footage be released, and also 
asked for the medical personnel who treat-
ed Rogers to be identified - so that Rogers’ 
family can learn more about his condition 
during the Oct. 13 transport to the hospi-
tal.

“In particular, we are outraged by the use 
of unnecessary force in the recent death of 
Jim Rogers,” the letter reads in part. “Mr. 
Rogers borrowed a bicycle and returned it. 
A video posted online shows that he was 
neither violent [nor] aggressive toward the 
police. As Quakers, we abhor violence and 
cannot imagine how the use of a taser can 
be justified in this case.”

The letter is signed by Mary J. Parish, con-
vener of the Quakers’ Working Group 
against Racism; it is also signed by Cyn-
thia Magistro, co-clerk of the Pittsburgh 
Friends Meeting, and Joe Marchesani, as-
sistant clerk for the Quaker group. 

Jim Rogers continued from page 1 

ABOVE: The First United Methodist Church (5401 Centre Ave.) will host a vigil for Jim Rog-
ers at 12:30 p.m. on Sunday, Dec. 12. Photo by Alan Guenther.

“Like” the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation   
(Facebook.com/BloomGarCorp) 

for the latest neighborhood information and community updates.

Below: Jim Rogers, pictured as a youth 
(this is one of two available photos of Rogers; 
the other, low-resolution picture is not print-
ready). Photo courtesy of Alan Guenther.
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Garfield - As for-profit and nonprofit developers compete to develop properties catering 
towards different segments of the population, the landscape of Garfield’s housing mar-
ket has become dynamic. At its Nov. 23 meeting, the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation’s 
(BGC) housing and land use committee learned about two for-sale housing develop-
ments that are on the horizon for the neighborhood.

One is being advanced by City of Bridges Community Land Trust (CBCLT), a Law-
renceville-based nonprofit; it involves building two townhomes on  two city-owned par-
cels [in the 4900 block of Broad Street], and three more townhomes on a second parcel 
the group acquired from the BGC at 5203 Columbo St.

The other project entails the construction of four detached, single-family homes by Split 
Rock Real Estate Partners, a Miami-based developer, on three lots [in the 500 block of N. 
Aiken Avenue] that the company purchased this year from a private owner.

The stark contrast between these two projects could not be more pronounced. City of 
Bridges CLT will seek subsidies from state and local agencies so that, when all is said 
and done, the five homes can be put on the market at sales prices in the neighborhood of 
$150,000, according to Ed Nusser, the group’s executive director. There is, however, a bit 
of a wrinkle: City of Bridges will retain ownership of the land in perpetuity, and will sell 
only the house itself to a first-time buyer. The buyer will also lease the land beneath the 
home from City of Bridges CLT under a separate agreement.

“This way, we retain the affordability of the home for the long term,” Nusser noted prior 
to the meeting. “We’ll have a formula that we’ll use to determine what our buyer can seek 
in the way of a sales price in the future, should they decide to sell and move on. This is 
how we’ll keep most of subsidy with the house, rather than the homeowner turning it 
into personal profit when they decide to sell. That would undoubtedly be the case if the 
homeowner had no restriction on what he or she could ask for the property upon resale.” 

Each CBCLT home would feature at least three bedrooms and two baths, with an unfin-
ished basement. The organization is in talks with East-Liberty-based Module Housing, 
Inc., about serving as the general contractor for the Broad St. project.

Split Rock Real Estate Partners wants to 
build four homes, each with two bedrooms 
and two baths, and an integral garage with 
the basement area at ground level. The 
homes would occupy properties formerly 
addressed as 517-523 N. Aiken Ave.

Although the developer has yet to receive 
approval from the city for their project, it 
has already cleared the site begun filling 
in possible voids in the sub-surface, where 
abandoned coal mines may still exist from 
the late 19th century.

Because Split Rock will need the city’s Zon-
ing Board of Adjustment to approve two variances for the project, the developer must 
participate in a “Development Activities Meeting.” City planning will host the virtual 
meeting on Thursday, Dec. 2, at 6 p.m.; neighbors are invited to attend the session, with 
the BGC serving as co-host.

The four homes are being grouped together on three lots, and Split Rock will be asking 
for relief from the setbacks that the homes would normally need - between the structures 
themselves and the neighboring property lines.

No date has been set for the zoning hearing. According to Brytten Cook, a principal with 
Split Rock, the sales prices for the homes will be approximately $490,000. If a buyer were 
to make a 10% down payment, the cash required to close on the purchase could be as 
much as $60,000 or more.

According to county assessment records, the developer paid $135,000 for the three par-
cels, one of which is a double-wide lot with 4,400 sq. ft., earlier this year. Stay tuned to 
The Bulletin for status updates on both of the aforementioned housing developments in 
Garfield. 

By Joe Reuben Bulletin contributor

ABOVE: Side elevation drawing of new 
home intended for the 500 block of N. Aik-
en Ave. Graphic courtesy of Joe Reuben.
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Lawrenceville - In 2009, the Lawrenceville community created an ambitious plan to 
transform Doughboy Square into a neighborhood gateway that reflected the values and 
pride of its community members.

On a cold November morning twelve year later [Friday, Nov. 19, 2021], community 
groups, housing advocates, and elected officials gathered to celebrate the completion of 
the community’s vision with the Sixth Ward Flats ribbon cutting. Developed by AC-
TION-Housing, Inc., the Sixth Ward Flats is a two-building, 35-unit, affordable hous-
ing development located near the intersection of Penn Avenue and 34th Street in Law-
renceville.

In addition to a ground-level commercial space that Lawrenceville Corporation (LC) 
will work to make affordable in 2022, the project includes supportive services for its res-
idents, eight residential units for people with disabilities, and four affordable residential 
units available to households earning less than 20% of the area median income.

Despite the significance of this project, it is just a drop in the bucket of the approxi-
mately 20,000 affordable units needed in Pittsburgh. This need is especially evident in 
Lawrenceville, a neighborhood that has lost a significant portion of its Black population, 
including families, elders, and resettled refugees, due to increased pressure in its housing 
market - a phenomenon unlike any the city has seen previously.

City Councilwoman Deborah Gross, who attended the ribbon cutting, understands the 
grim outlook from years past. “When we said that there was a housing pressure here, we 
thought there would be no affordable housing left,” she said. “There were census tracts in 
Lawrenceville where the housing prices had increased tenfold.”

The neighborhood has indeed experienced dramatic change over the past decade. In 
2009, the majority of buildings in Doughboy Square were vacant or underutilized, and 
more than half of the street frontage was composed of vacant lots or surface parking. 
Considering how significant Doughboy Square was to the local community, LC began 
focusing on the neighborhood gateway and its potential redevelopment.

Guided by the Lawrenceville community, LC partnered with the Urban Redevelopment 
Authority (URA) to acquire and assemble the six lots on which Sixth Ward Flats now sits. 
Affordable housing was identified as the best use, and ACTION-Housing was brought 
to lead the development with support from funders including the Pennsylvania Housing 
Finance Agency, the URA, BNY Mellon, National Equity Fund, and the Federal Home 
Loan Bank of Pittsburgh.

Three years later, after overcoming a myriad of obstacles, the Butler Street community is 
now able to celebrate the completion of this development, as well as the realization of a 

community vision 30 years in the making.

According to the Mayor’s Chief of Staff, Dan Gilman, the Sixth Ward Flats development 
“is so much more than housing because [it] is what makes Lawrenceville ‘Lawrenceville.’”

Lawrenceville was the first city neighborhood to introduce permanent inclusionary zon-
ing policy, and it was also the first neighborhood in Western Pennsylvania to launch a 
community land trust. The completion of the Sixth Ward Flats project represents a wa-
tershed moment for all who desire to live, work, or play in Lawrenceville.

“Because of these projects, we can ensure that every person who comes to Pittsburgh, 
every person who wants to find housing, can live in the neighborhood they want to 
live in, can be around the people that they want to be around, and that they won’t be 
pushed out because [their residency] is inconvenient for development,” State Rep. Emily 
Kinkead said. “I am incredibly thankful to have this development in my district, and to 
have ACTION-Housing really focusing on making sure that we all make Pittsburgh the 
most livable city for everyone.” 

Lawrenceville’s ‘Sixth Ward Flats’: opening doors to affordable housing
By Lauren Connelly & Emily Persico Lawrenceville Corporation

ABOVE: The Sixth Ward Flats building (3350 Penn Ave.), an affordable housing develop-
ment in Lawrenceville, is now ready for residents. Photo by John Colombo.

Below: A Nov. 19 tour of the new housing units at Sixth Ward Flats in Lawrenceville 
reveals an array of modern amenities. Photo by John Colombo. 

Follow the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation 
on Twitter (@BloomGarCorp)
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Morningside - Students at the Environ-
mental Charter High School (ECHS) 
partnered with Councilwoman Deb Gross 
and Tree Pittsburgh on Monday, Nov. 8 to 
plant trees in the Morningside Communi-
ty Garden behind the school.

Representatives from Tree Pittsburgh 
kicked off the event with an info session 
covering proper tree planting techniques 
and tree care.

“Throughout my entire term, I have al-
ways supported improving food source is-
sues and, when  the pandemic started, we 
saw an increase in people wanting access 
to community gardens to get outside safe-
ly together and grow food,” Councilwom-
an Deb Gross said. “I was able to receive 
funds to spend on public property, and 
this community wanted permaculture 
and trees that would bear fruit.” 

Permaculture plants grow in harmony 
with the earth, are self-sufficient, and act 
as a more sustainable method to garden-
ing. During the event, students planted 
serviceberry and paw paw trees that are 
indigenous to Pennsylvania. These trees 
not only provide a source of food, but also 
help with soil erosion, a topic the ECHS 
students are now studying in their envi-
ronmental science classes.

“Currently, students are learning about 
weather events in the Pittsburgh area, 
particularly regarding water and rain-
fall,” 10th Grade Environmental Science 
Teacher Kara Reffitt said. “While the stu-
dents are planting trees to help their com-
munity, they’re also making connections 
to  the classroom  and  discovering  how to 
help prevent soil erosion at a local level.”

Students had the opportunity to trans-
form the space by depotting trees, prop-
erly planting them, setting up tree shields 
for protection, and mulching the area.

Representatives from Tree Pittsburgh said 
they are always excited to partner with 
local schools, as it not only provides stu-
dents with the education and ownership 
to maintain the trees, but also connects 
their lessons to real world experiences so 
they can pass knowledge on to their peers, 
families, and communities.

“My goal is to expand food productions 
while coordinating these efforts with the 
community,” Gross said.

ECHS plans to host more tree plantings 
and community events in the near future. 
Stay tuned for updates. 

ECHS students partner with Councilwoman Deb Gross, plant trees in Morningside
By Deana Callipare Environmental Charter School

Below : Students from the Environmental Charter High School join representatives from 
Tree Pittsburgh, as well as Councilwoman Deb Gross, to plant trees in Morningside. Photo 
courtesy of Deanna Callipare.
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Bloomfield - On Nov. 1, approximately 100 people joined a Zoom meeting to hear 
updated plans to bring 191 apartments, a Giant Eagle grocery store, commercial 
retail space, and underground parking to the former ShurSave grocery store site 
(4401 Liberty Ave.) in Bloomfield.
The 1.97-acre site, located along Liberty Avenue between Ella and Howley streets, 
is presently home to the Community Market [operated by Giant Eagle], as well as 
a vacant VFW hall. Plans for the redevelopment - entitled “Bloomfield Square” - 
were presented by Philip Bishop, vice president of Echo Realty, a Pittsburgh-based 
developer leading the project.
Approximately 10 percent of the apartments will be priced as affordable rentals, 
Bishop said, with the rest offered at market rate prices. Affordable housing advo-
cates who participated in the meeting, facilitated by the Bloomfield Development 
Corporation (BDC), had asked Echo to provide more affordable housing at the 
site. The BDC is in the process of asking the city to extend an inclusionary zoning 
(IZ) overlay [now in effect in Lawrenceville] to Bloomfield, which would take in 
the Echo Realty site. See page 3 for more information on the IZ initiative.
Christina Howell, Excutive Director of the BDC, said the project will undergo a 
lengthy review and approval process.

“We’re working to make sure that the developer hears the concerns of local resi-
dents and storeowners,” Howell said. “We’ll be hosting more meetings in the future 
so that residents can be informed and express their views.”
According to Bishop, Echo will be asking to rezone a small parcel of land on Ella 
Street. If all goes according to plan, he expects the approval process to take between 
12 to 15 months. After that, construction would take between 12 to 18 months. 
During construction, the Community Market will remain closed, Bishop said, to 
allow demolition to take place safely.
Bishop maintained that the new Giant Eagle will be about the same size as the 
Community Market. The plans call for traffic from the project to exit on How-
ley and Ella streets, which are both one-way streets. Bus stops in the area will be 
preserved. The developer is currently conducting a traffic study to determine any 
impacts the development might have on surrounding stakeholders.
The site will include 139 parking spaces for the new apartments, and 61 spaces for 
the grocery store; much of the parking will be underground. A green space, with 
park benches, will be located on Liberty Avenue, and it will be open to the public, 
Bishop said.
Echo Realty will soon announce a “housing partner” to rent and manage the apart-

New apartments, Giant Eagle proposed 
NeighborhoodFOCUS

By Alan Guenther Bulletin contributor

BELOW: The former ShurSave parking lot, and future site of 
Echo Realty’s “Bloomfield Square.” Photo by Alan Guenther.

                                             - continued on next page -
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ments in the complex. The rents for the market rate housing units have not yet 
been determined, Bishop said.
During the Nov. 1 meeting, City Councilwoman Deborah Gross stated that rents 
in the Bloomfield area are “too damn high,” and that more affordable units should 
be offered in the neighborhood. Representatives from the offices of State Senator 
Jay Costa, and from State Representatives Sara Innamorato and Emily Kinkead 
also attended the meeting. 
An earlier plan, proposed by a different developer, was sharply criticized by many 
of the 400 residents at a meeting held in 2018. Community members had concerns 
about the plan presented by the Indiana-based developer, Milhaus, three years ago. 
The previous plan eliminated the existing grocery store and failed to include af-
fordable housing units. Ultimately, Milhaus walked away from the site after it was 
unable to agree on a vision that addressed the concerns of Bloomfield residents.
After Milhaus withdrew from the project, BDC began creating guidelines in align-
ment with a community vision for the site. In partnership with ACTION-Hous-
ing, Inc., along with Studio for Spatial Practice, the BDC held several community 
workshops that resulted in the 2019 publication of the Bloomfield Central Gate-
way Development Guidelines.
More information, including the developer’s 12-page presentation and the Bloom-
field Central Gateway Development Guidelines, are now posted on the BDC web-
site (bloomfieldpgh.org). Readers are welcome to submit questions and concerns 
about the project by calling 412-681-8800 or emailing sam@bloomfieldpgh.org. 

‘We’re working to make sure that the developer 
hears the concerns of local residents and storeowners. 
We’ll be hosting more meetings in the future so that 
residents can be informed and express their views.’
                                               - Christina Howell, Bloomfield Development Corp.

- continued from previous page -
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East Liberty - The Kingsley Association (6435 Frankstown Ave.) and East End families 
go way back. Established in 1893, the organization was originally founded as a settle-
ment house for working-class families in Pittsburgh’s Strip District. In 1919, it relocated 
to the East Liberty/Larimer area, where it has continued serving East End families for 
more than a century.

Over the years, Kingsley has functioned as a vital hub for the community, providing a 
wide range of free programs to residents - everything from boys & girls clubs and swim-
ming instruction to senior programs and career guidance.

Dexter Hairston joined Kingsley as its new executive director in 2019. After working 
in public education - for a variety of YMCAs, most recently, the Greater Pittsburgh 
YMCA - for 13 years, Hairston has managed to renew Kingsley’s commitment to East 
End youths, as well as its promise to provide wrap-around services for every generation 
of local residents.

“When I first came here, a little over two years ago, we were considered a communi-
ty hub,” Hairston explained. “But what I saw as our shortcoming was how, while we 
opened our doors to many different agencies and organizations in the community, we 
didn’t have a signature youth program of our own.”

Hairston had a track record of running teen-oriented programs and teen leadership 
initiatives, so developing Kingsley’s in-house programs was naturally at the top of his 
agenda. “What we’re trying to do is prepare young people for post-secondary oppor-
tunities, or to share some life skills and job preparation skills,” he said. “When high 
school’s over, whichever avenue they want to travel, they’ll be a little bit more prepared.”

Hairston was lucky enough to strike up a partnership with Google, allowing Kingsley 
to kick off a school-year version of its teen leadership program in October. While de-
veloping youth activities is a primary focus for Hairston, he is also the first to note that 
Kingsley serves all local residents.

On any given day, Hairston said, he and his staff welcome a wide range of people 
through their doors. The organization’s impressive [six-lane] swimming pool remains 

its main attraction; it helps Kingsley motivate neighbors to get back into a healthier, 
active lifestyle while navigating the pandemic.

The organization also recently re-engaged in a commitment to work with several East 
End nonprofits, including East Liberty Housing, East Liberty Development, Inc., and 
the Larimer Consensus Group, through a group called “KEEL.” The group meets on a 
regular basis to discuss the current needs of the community, and how the local organi-
zations can work together to meet those needs.

“We’re examining everything that we’re seeing, hearing, and witnessing,” Hairston said, 
”and then bringing that information to the group at large. That way, we can make deci-
sions based on real data and information versus an idea or whim.”

While many of Kingsley’s programs came to a halt during the pandemic, the organiza-
tion made use of the down time by upgrading its website, as well as its facility - adding 
more interior/exterior signage along with new flooring, paintings, flowers, and land-
scaping to enhance the aesthetics.

Throughout the pandemic, Kingsley has also served as a free Wi-Fi spot and learning 
hub for Pittsburgh Public School students; it also assists the Emergency Rental Assis-
tance Program by helping local families access funds to help pay their rent or utilities.

Now that all the programs are in full swing again, the folks at Kingsley are busy welcom-
ing people indoors while also finding new ways to help community members pursue 
their passions and endeavors.

“Our ultimate goal is for people to come to us for one reason,” Hairston said, “and then 
find out that there’s so much else here.”

Located at 6435 Frankstown Ave., the Kingsley Association is open from 8 a.m. to 8 
p.m., Monday through Friday; facilities are open from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. on Saturdays. 
Hairston and his colleagues encourage visitors to take a tour of all the amenities avail-
able to Kingsley members. The organization is also presently recruiting volunteers to 
aid in its mission. Learn more at kingsleyassociation.org. 

Dexter Hairston leads Kingsley Assoc. to new heights of community service 
East Liberty Development, Inc.

AT RIGHT : 
Dexter Hairston 
(right), executive 
director of the 
Kingsley Asso-
ciation (6435 
Frankstown 
Ave.), works to 
provide local 
families with food 
and good tidings 
for the holiday 
season. Bringing 
a focus on youth 
programming to 
his role at Kings-
ley, Hairston also 
strives to help the 
East Liberty/Lar-
imer organization 
support all East 
End residents, 
young and old, by 
offering a variety 
of services. Photo 
courtesy of Eliza-
beth Sensky.

The Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation     
has a monthly email newsletter!

Subscribe at bit.ly/bgc_email to get
the latest community news delivered

to your inbox every month. 
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Lawrenceville’s ‘Joy of Cookies’
Tour returns with sweet rewards

A Message from Lawrenceville Corporation

Bloomfield/Garfield/Lawrenceville - Looking to support the local business communi-
ties of Garfield, Bloomfield, and Lawrenceville this holiday season? ExploreBGL has 
got you covered with some cool Yule savings.

On Small Business Saturday (Nov. 27), Bloomfield Development Corporation and the 
Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation launched a new promotion called “Bloomfield Blitz-
in & Garfield Glitzen.”

Go shopping, take a photo or screenshot of your receipt, and email it to ExploreBGL. 
For every three receipts you send, you will be entered into a raffle to win a gift card to 
a Bloomfield/Garfield business. The last day to send in receipts is Sunday, Dec. 19; on 
Monday, Dec. 21, names will be randomly chosen and the winners notified.

This promotion is open to everyone, neighborhood residents and non-residents alike. 
Each entry or receipt needs to be from a different business, and entries should be 
emailed to morgan@bloomfieldpgh.org. 

Shop local this holiday season at explorebgl.com, where you can purchase gift cards 
and get matched 25% [up to $100]. Get rewarded for supporting the small businesses 
that support our neighborhoods. Many thanks to the RK Mellon Foundation for mak-
ing the ExploreBGL initiative possible. More info can be found at explorebgl.com. 

boosts holiday purchase power
A Message from ExploreBGL

Christmas
has a different
meaning to everyone,
and that meaning can change
from year to year, depending on what fate 
has brought your way. For some, it has been a 

year of prosperity... for others, it has been a year 

of loss. Fortunately, time has a way of healing, 

and letting us go forward—to celebrate again.

Whatever the year has brought your way, we want 

you to know our family’s thoughts are with you.

© adfinity

Daniel T. D’Alessandro, Spvr.

Daniel T. D’Alessandro
Funeral Home Ltd.
“Always A Higher Standard”

D’Alessandro Funeral Home
& Crematory Ltd.

“Always a Higher Standard”

Daniel T. D’Alessandro, Spvr.
4522 Butler St. � Pittsburgh, PA 15201
Phone: 412-682-6500 � Fax: 412-682-6090

www.dalessandroltd.com � dalessandrofh@aol.com

D’Alessandro Funeral Home      
& Crematory Ltd.

“Always a Higher Standard”

Dustin A. D’Alessandro, Supervisor                                    
Daniel T. D’Alessandro, Funeral Director
4522 Butler St.  Pittsburgh, PA 15201

Phone: 412-682-6500  Fax: 412-682-6090
www.dalessandroltd.com  dalessandrofh@aol.com

Lawrenceville - The beloved “Joy of Cookies” Tour and rewards card program returns 
this year to satisfy any local sweet tooth.

Tour-goers can hop on a trolley, snack on a wide variety of cookies, and explore the 
many small businesses that make Lawrenceville so unique. Local shoppers can also 
earn rewards and cookies throughout the month of December.

Last year, due to the pandemic, the Cookie Tour shifted to a rewards card program, 
which is still going strong. Beginning on Dec. 1, and running through the end of the 
year, you will be able to receive stickers as you make purchases at participating busi-
nesses along Butler Street and Penn Avenue. Once you make ten purchases [and receive 
10 stickers], you will be entered into raffles for Lawrenceville experience-based prizes. 

The Cookie Tour will be an in-person event on Saturday, Dec. 11, from 11a.m. to 4 p.m. 
Explore the Butler Street and Penn Avenue business corridors and greet familiar faces 
while crossing off names from your holiday shopping list. Participating businesses will 
offer free cookies on a first-come-first-served basis.

While we here at LC are excited to welcome the Cookie Tour back, we also want to 
keep our favorite businesses safe and healthy. Please be mindful that businesses may 
have various safety protocols in place because of the pandemic, so please respect each 
establishment’s signage indicating mask policies, proof of vaccination, etc.

Lawrenceville Corporation (LC), which coordinates the annual event, will operate an 
Information Tent in Central Lawrenceville. Stop by if you have any questions, or just 
want to say hello. LC will also provide cookies [first-come-first-served basis] for those 
who can show they have made a purchase from a Lawrenceville business that day.

A trolley will be making rounds for pick-ups and drop-offs throughout the business 
district to help folks explore Upper, Central, and Lower Lawrenceville. Guides for the 
event will be available at participating businesses and the LC Information Tent. 

Event details are available at lvpgh.com/cookietour2021. 
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Ugly Concrete?
Steps, Ret.Walls, Pads, Foundations,

Driveways, Sidewalks, and more!

Concrete Repair &
Restoration

Don't replace your ugly concrete!
Repair! It will save you money!

412-734-5432
   johnshomeimprovement.org
  PA# 050547         Fully insured

         Credit cards accepted

Below: Michael Polite (left), who heads up Beacon Communities’ Pittsburgh office, speaks 
about the future legacy of the former B’Nai Israel Synagogue - a beautiful building boasting 
a unique rotunda - at 327 N. Negley Ave. in Garfield. He explained how Beacon aims to 
repurpose the rotunda as a community arts & events center.

BOOM Concepts curates Negley Rotunda art 
All photos by Andrew McKeon

ABOVE: Local artwork now brightens a 
construction fence in front of the rotunda. 

ABOVE: BOOM Concepts’ D.S. Kinsel 
(left) and Thomas Agnew applaud local art-
ists at the Nov. 10 ceremony. BOOM played 
a major role in commissioning the artwork.
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Bloomfield
4014 Liberty Avenue Development LLC to 
Susan E Pantely at 4014 Liberty Ave. for 
$740,000.
August P & Janet Ciramella Peluso to 
Palanzos RE LLC at 4614 Liberty Ave. for 
$640,000.
Beewolf Properties LLC to Hannah Hinkle at 
5211 Friendship Ave. for $490,000.
Grossholdings LLC to Ketak One LLC at 535 
Gross St. for $515,000.
Margaret A & Margaret Sims to Wei Chen at 
233 S. Atlantic Ave. for $351,500.

Friendship
Allister Jimmy Ho to Myriad Center LLC at 
301 S. Fairmount St. for $538,500.
National Builders & Acceptance Corp. 
to RP2All LLC at 241 Amber St. for 
$4,240,792(multi-parcel sale).
National Builders & Acceptance Corp.  
to RP2All LLC at 307 S. Graham St. for 
$4,240,792 (multi-parcel sale).
National Builders & Acceptance Corp.  to 
RP2All LLC at 328 Amber St. for $4,240,792  
(multi-parcel sale).
Rub-A-Dub-Dub, Inc. to RP2All LLC at 322 
Amber St. for $518,916.

Garfield
National Builders & Acceptance Corp. 
to RP2All LLC at 5011 Dearborn St. for 
$4,240,792 (multi-parcel sale).
National Builders & Acceptance Corp. 
to RP2All LLC at 5138 Dearborn St. for 
$4,240,792 (multi-parcel sale).

East Liberty
Douglas F North & Ashley North Cook to Lisa 

Papenbrock at 5500 Rippey Pl. for $313,000.
East Liberty Development, Inc. to Valerie 
Anthony at 372 Enright Ct. for $150,000.
Irene M & Richard C Rocereto Rodgers to 
Thomas Liang at 5512 Hays St. for $225,000.
Neal Scoratow to RP2All LLC at 735 N. High-
land Ave. for $2,952,299 (multi-parcel sale).
Robert & Diane Reintgen to Monarch Prop-
erties Fresno LLC at 725 Chislett St. for 
$310,000.

Lawrenceville
5515 Butler Street Dev. LP to Andrew S 
Resnikoff at 5589 Berlin Way for $698,483.
5515 Butler Street Dev. LP to Ashley Rader at 
5557 Berlin Way for $597,770.
5515 Butler Street Dev. LP to Eric Benzino at 
5583 Berlin Way for $482,923.
5515 Butler Street Dev. LP to Mark R & 
Robin G Exler at 5581 Berlin Way for 
$634,900.
Alexis R Annechino to Jessica Ann Sochol at 
159 1/2 38th St. for $379,900.
Anthony Koulianos to Christopher Ringer at 
5440 Dresden Way for $450,000.
Chester Plonski to Orchard Row LLC at 174 
-176 41st St. for $712,000.
Daniel H & Christine A March to Sarah 
Cassella at 3614 Smallman St. for $515,000.
David A Farkas to Sydney M Joseph at 4108 
Foster St. for $414,000.
Dorothy U Pietro to Yishai Tokayer at 5412 
Carnegie St. for $140,000.
Erica D Ivack to Shawn Maddey at 4425 
Milgate St. for $260,000.
James R & Linda Mitchell to Leah Marie 

Vandale at 246 Fisk St. for $717,000.
Jonathan J Knowlton to Amanda Lenore 
Hovest at 4215 Post St. for $250,000.
Joshua Jordan to John S Duffy at 4835 
Hatfield St. for $271,000.
Laura H Thames to Katrina Antonia Patullo 
Stevenson at 3644 Penn Ave. Unit 201 for 
$400,000.
Lauren Alessi to Benjamin Eli Bratman at 
176 38th St. for $390,000.
Linda Pittler to Heidi Smith at 5416 Camelia 
St. for $393,000.
Novastar Group LLC to James A Hewitt at 
5309 Wickliff St. for $450,000.
RD Real Estate Debt Fund II LP to Herbert 
Gary Greene at 5229 Duncan St. for $620,000.
Robin A Berman to Elisabeth & Daniel Burak 
at 5205 Stanton Ave. for $267,000.
Rosemary J Froehlich to Lizabeth R Walters 
at 5287 Holmes St. for $490,000.
Ventures LLC Duncan to Zachary Baker at 
5308 Duncan St. for $600,000.
Zachary Liss to Brandon A Berry at 260 42nd 
St. Unit 2 for $227,500.

Stanton Heights
Dan A Griffin to Gaurav Kapoor at 937 
Woodbine St. for $106,500.
Danica S Lawson to Katelin M Speer at 1117 
McCabe St. for $250,000.
Daniel D Budny to Nathan D Budny at 1041 
Stanton Ter. for $200,000.
Neal Scoratow to RP2All LLC at 1123 -1125 
Woodbine St. for $2,952,299 (multi-parcel 
sale).
Seth & Nicole Young Hepner to David 

Montano at 4359 Stanton Ave. for $70,000.
Thomas & Kathleen R Caruso to Justin 
Caruso at 4604 Amsterdam Ave. for 
$120,000.

This column uses data from Allegheny 
County that contains occasional errors. We 
strive for accuracy every month so, if some-
thing looks off, please let us know.

For questions, comments, or just to chat 
about real estate in your neighborhood, email 
Lillian at lillian@agent-lillian.com or call 
412-335-6068. 

Compiled by Lillian Denhardt, Residential RealtorReal Estate Sales [for the month of September 2021(updated)]

- Bloomfield, Friendship, Garfield, East Liberty, Lawrenceville, & Stanton Heights -

LOCAL REAL ESTATE BLOTTER

Pro Tec Pest & 
Termite Service

“Quality Service at an Affordable Price”

John Cygnarowicz 
412-628-6893

Hauling/Cleanup
We clear basements, yards,                    
garages, attics, estates, etc. 

Fast, Reliable, Reasonable
Also demolition work, lawn maintenance

412-687-6928 Call Walt 412-773-0599

Local Services

Note from our columnist: The global pandemic has slowed many things down, as we all know, and the Allegheny County recording office has not been immune to this trend. We 
here at The Bulletin strive to bring you the most complete and accurate information about home sales in our neighborhoods, so we’re switching things up a bit to give the County 
recording office more time to update home sales. This month, we’re reporting September sales (the full list this time, minus any listings that ran in the last edition). Moving for-
ward, we’ll report sales from three months prior to the current Bulletin (for example, the January 2022 Bulletin will feature sales that were recorded in Oct. 2021). Thanks for 
your patience, and for following along with this wild real estate market!
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Monthly Blood Drive
in Bloomfield

Bloomfield Development Corporation invites local residents 
to participate in its monthly blood drive - held every third 
Thursday, from 2-7 p.m. - behind the WPH Nursing School 
(4921 Mend Way). Visit vitalant.org or call 412-209-7000 
to make an appointment.

Below: Some of the 150 guests attending the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation’s 17th annu-
al luncheon mingle before [fine] dining at the Omni William Penn Hotel on Friday, Nov. 12. 
Visit bloomfield-garfield.org for a list of event sponsors.

ABOVE: Rick Swartz, the BGC’s executive 
director, poses with Diamonte Walker, 
deputy executive director for the Urban 
Redevelopment Authority, following her 
keynote address at the BGC luncheon.

Below: Rebekkah Ranallo (left), Nina 
Gibbs (center), and Pamela Schön celebrate 
a job well done: holding a successful fund-
raiser at a historic building in Downtown 
Pittsburgh.
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[The City of Pittsburgh advertises the Civic Leadership Academy as a free, 11-week course that 
encourages more informed, effective and inspired community and civic leadership by giving City 
residents an opportunity to learn about their local government. The Civic Leadership Academy 
(CLA) is held twice per year and applications are open to anyone who lives in, or owns and 
operates a business, within the city limits. Each class meets with over 15 departments, offices, 
bureaus and authorities of the City of Pittsburgh to learn about their operations, programs, 
and services. To receive notification of future opportunities with the Civic Leadership Academy, 
contact Leah Friedman at 412-255-4773 or leah.friedman@pittsburghpa.gov.]

Pittsburgh - Upon being asked why I was participating in the CLA program during our 
second session, my response was simple: seeing how government officials describe their 
roles, versus what the perceptions of their jobs are, and then holding them accountable.

Learning about their job responsibilities in order to investigate how they function is 
part of a unique learning experience offered by the CLA. I’m interested in how we ad-
dress the question of accountability in each department of city government.

This program is important because the members enrolled in this class are people who 
are very involved in our communities. I see people who are fighting to educate and col-
laborate with those in office to represent their communities. We should be connected, 
and the CLA creates a shared space where we can make that connection.

I participate in this program to ask community members what they need of their rep-
resentatives. I sit in this class with the intention to share the information that I receive 
for each of the 11 weeks, aiming to reframe the conversation with our elected officials.

I am here to represent myself in a city that can be - all things considered, especially the 
data - the worst place for Black women to live in the entire country. For me, that starts 
with us Black women finding our way into these rooms so that we can not only be heard 
or represented, but also become the faces of political office by representing ourselves 
and our communities. 

In Pittsburgh, Black women experience the highest rate of poverty, making just 54 cents 
to every dollar a white male makes and less than the US average for white women, who 
make 82 cents per dollar of what men make. These are just some of the factors that make 
Pittsburgh the most unlivable city for Black women in America.

I ask myself what our government can do to change that. We know about the systemic 
prejudices within the institutions of government, up through the federal level. But local 
government still has its place in that system. I see myself as someone outside the system, 
looking for insight on how we can make systemic changes as a community.

Our city officials are part of our community, and they should be stewards of our needs, 
not detached decision-makers. 

‘Why I participate in Pittsburgh’s Civic Leadership Academy’
By Daeja D. Baker Gwen’s Girls
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 Annual BGC luncheon celebrates women of strength during uncertain times
All photos by Lauren Lubarski

ABOVE : Tammy Thompson, CEO of 
Catapult of Greater Pittsburgh, and a BGC 
honoree, addresses the luncheon guests.

Below : Natalie Dei Cas accepts an Aggie 
Brose Award for her work feeding neighbors 
at Everyday’s a Sunday Cafe in Garfield.

AT RIGHT : 
Linda Fulmer 
(center) sur-
rounds herself 
with support-
ive colleagues 
from NDC 
Real Estate at 
the luncheon. 
Fulmer earned 
her Aggie 
Brose Award 
by demonstrat-
ing a tireless 
commitment to 
the residents of 
Garfield’s Lau-
rentian Hall.

ABOVE : Guests listen to keynote speaker Diamonte Walker’s soul-searching address about 
strong women at the BGC’s 17th annual luncheon & awards ceremony.

AT LEFT : 
Jarmele Fair-
claugh-Tolbert 
(left) joins Dr. 
Staci Ford (cen-
ter), who was 
awarded for 
her work with 
Kyle’s Hope, 
and Pamela 
Schön in a nice 
“Kodak mo-
ment” on the 
top floor of the 
Omni William 
Penn Hotel on 
Friday, Nov. 12.


